

Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Annual Meeting

Wednesday 3rd April, 2019, 7:30pm

Village Hall

Present: Cllrs Sue Isherwood (Chair), Ros Wyke, Peter Bright, Marie Scriven, Sue Reece

In Attendance:  the Clerk Matthew Cheney

DRAFT MINUTES
1. Apologies for Absence
Cllrs Tony Shepherd, Jo Tucker

2. Declarations of interests and dispensations
Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of
planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views
expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are
based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only.
She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on
any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any
application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip
District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
To receive declarations of interest from Councillors on items on the agenda
To receive written requests for dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests, personal interests or personal and prejudicial interests (if any)
To grant any requests for dispensation as appropriate 

Cllr Bright as a neighbour of the Ditchfield site (see Planning).

Cllr Isherwood as a neighbour of the Porthkerry site (see Planning)
3. Minutes
To resolve that the minutes of the meetings of the Council held on the 6th February and 3rd March be signed as a correct record.
Resolved: the above minutes were agreed to be an accurate record of the February and March meetings.

4. Report from Somerset County Councillor and Mendip District Councillor


No report received from Somerset County Councillor.


Report from Mendip District Councillor, Ros Wyke:


Cllr Wyke did not deliver a report this month because of the Purdah period for upcoming Mendip District Council elections.

5. Clerk’s Report:
a) Calor Rural Community Fund – up to £5k is available for rural community projects, applications must be submitted by 29th April.
Action: Clerk to forward details of the Calor Rural Community Fund to Councillors.
b) Website hosting: Renewal letter for 2019/20 has arrived from Tickbox Marketing (local company who provide website hosting and support. (Previous Clerk) Mark Smith has suggested there may be options for improving the website and for providing news bulletins to subscribers. 
Action: Clerk to further discuss potential website improvements with Mark Smith and feedback at next meeting. Clerk to invite Mark Smith to co-ordinate another website training session.

The Clerk also intends to spend time in the upcoming month to improve his Wordpress editing knowledge.

c) 126 bus service – Sunday service has been reinstated, new summer timetable. Clerk has published details  on the website.

e) A parishioner has enquired whether there are any plans for restoration work on Westbury Cross, and is concerned about it's current state.
Action: Clerk to contact the parishioner to ascertain more specifically what their concerns are (eg whether it relates to growth of weeds or a more significant issue), and to feedback to Councillors.
f) The same local resident also enquired about The Bonding Stone on Old Ditch, since a shrub or tree has apparently been planted in the central hole of this milling stone which is part of local heritage. There is concern that the shrub could damage or split the stone.
Action: Clerk to further investigate the potential issue at the Bonding Stone.

g) Defibrillator training: This is confirmed for Saturday 8th June, 10am-12 noon.
Action: Clerk to send full details of defibrillator training to Cllr Bright for the PEW.

h) Noticeboards: Stoneleigh noticeboard repair is still in progress.
Action: Cllr Bright to make contact with the person carrying out the repairs for a progress update.
6. Broad Mead Quarry
No further update since Clerk sent out letter asserting that co-ordinated multi-agency action should be taken as soon as possible. Mendip District Council Planning Enforcement team have apparently made multiple attempted visits to the site but have not been able to gain access.
Action: Clerk to send follow-up e-mail restating the original request, emphasising that responsibility for taking action and for co-ordinating actions between different agencies needs to be confirmed. Clerk to copy in Prof Danielle Schreve (Professor of Quaternary Science, Royal Holloway University of London) and further liaise with her to ensure that her professional concerns over this situation are noted.
7. Truespeed (Broadband) Update
Work by by both Truespeed and Gigaclear to encourage residents to sign up is ongoing. Truespeed are currently offering one month's free subscription to local residents who recommend someone who agrees to subscribe.
8. Dog Bins
Postponed for discussion by the new Parish Council at the next meeting.
9. Grit Bins
Postponed for discussion by the new Parish Council at the next meeting.
10. Roads :
a) Upcoming road closures: 

Clerk has not been informed of any delays or revisions to current timetable of roadworks and road closures, so local residents should assume the current information (in Parish noticeboards) is still accurate.

b) Abandoned van parked in Stoneleigh:

Both Clerk and Cllr Shriven have contacted Eileen Barron, Aster Neighbourhood Officer, asserting that (although the finer detail of land ownership at this site may be complex) Mendip District Council have confirmed that actually the parking bay is owned by Aster Homes and therefore the Parish Council expects Aster to take responsibility for the abandoned van, which has a negative impact on the area and deprives local residents of a parking space.
Action: Clerk to further liaise with Eileen Barron, Aster Group, to resolve abandoned van issue.
c)  Speed Indicator Device:

No further update from the group of Parish Council's who had investigated the joint rental of a SID but had deemed it uneconomical. Cllr Wyke reported that Rodney and Draycott Parish Council had received a substantial donation for this purpose, so are planning to provide a SID autonomously.
Action: Clerk to contact Cheddar Parish Council to see if there could be scope for a separate shared-use SID scheme between WsM Parish Council and Cheddar Parish Council.
d) Speed limit for area by playing field and other side roads:

Somerset County Councillor Noel informed the Clerk that he was progressing with speed reduction measures for the area by the playing field and would liaise directly with the local resident who submitted the request.

Clerk reported that Somerset County Councillor Noel had responded saying he would support a request for funding for reduced speed limit signs on side roads in the Parish. 
Clerk to further liaise with Somerset County Councillor Noel and to draft formal letter to Somerset Transport Officer John Woodman requesting reduced speed limit measures and signs for Parish side roads, on a par with what has been provided at Rodney Stoke.

11. Footpaths

There was discussion of potential local repair work which the new Footpath Officer might look into.
Action: Cllr Reece to liaise with Footpaths Officer Colin Booth over potential footpaths works.

Action: Clerk to forward on any footpaths-related documents within Parish Council hard copy folders.

12. Bus Shelter Extension Proposal

Clerk reported that he is still waiting to hear back from First Group for confirmation of whether the bus shelter is owned by First Group or Mendip District Council.
Action: Clerk to continue to liaise with First Group and Mendip District Council re:bus shelter and update at next meeting.

13. Interpretation Panel on stone bench in playing field

The panel has been worn by the elements and the text is now illegible.
Action: Clerk to search for Interpretaion Panel text within hard copy and electronic folders, to notify Cllr Wyke if he cannot locate anything.

Resolved: Parish Council to renew Interpretation Panel.

14. Parish and District Elections
Relevant notices have been put up in noticeboards and nomination packs have been made available. There have not been any nomination requests (for Parish Council Election) to the Clerk and the deadline has now passed.

15. Planning
a) Neighbourhood Plan Update

Wedmore Neighbourhood Plan representatives have accepted the invitation to present information about their Neighbourhood Plan and the processes involved at the May 2019 Annual Parish Meeting.
Action: Clerk to also liaise with Crosscombe Parish Council to enquire about progress with their Neighbourhood Plan.

b) Planning Applications to Consider
2019/0381/TCA: 
Proposal: Works to trees in a conservation area:- T1 +T2 - Cherry trees - Fell.
Location: Porthkerry The Hollow Westbury Sub Mendip Wells BA5 1HH
Applicant: Mr Ollie Hibbert
Application Type: Works/Felling Trees in a CA
Resolved: The Parish Council does not object to this proposal.
2019/0382/TCA:
Proposal: Works to trees in a conservation area:- T1 - Cypress - fell.
Location: The White Cottage Stoke Road Westbury Sub Mendip Wells BA5 1HD
Applicant: Mr Ollie Hibbert
Application Type: Works/Felling Trees in a CA
Resolved: The Parish Council does not object to this proposal.
2019/0301/HSE:

Proposal: Erection of a single storey extension to west elevation. Relocation of the front door to a more central location and resizing of windows on the north elevation. Erection of a south (rear) facing dormer extension to the roof space together with two shallow horizontal windows to the north elevation. Location: Ditchfield Lynch Lane Westbury Sub Mendip Wells BA5 1HW Applicant: Mr & Mrs C & A Langdon Application Type: Householder Application 

Mr and Mrs Langdon had presented plans to the Parish Council during the public discussion before the start of the formal Parish Council meeting. 
Resolved: The Parish Council does not object to this proposal and wishes to make several comments on the application, as below.

Action: Clerk to submit the following comments on this application to Mendip District Council Development Management:
'a) Light: The Parish lies within a designated Dark Skies  Protection Zone and the Parish Council is keen to ensure that any development does not cause a negative impact through light pollution. The Parish Council expects any development to outline how it would mitigate against any potential impact.

The Parish Council is pleased that consideration seems to have been given to addressing this issue, specifically through stipulating the use of 'blackout blinds' in the bedrooms, a motorised Venetian blind in the kitchen and roller blinds elsewhere. It is also significant that the existing velux windows would be removed by this development, which is likely to impact positively with respect to light pollution.

The Parish Council is satisfied that the proposed development would not have a negative impact through light pollution, and suggests that conditions should be attached, to ensure appropriate mitigation is mandatory.

b) Use of site and effect on neighbours: The Parish Council is satisfied that this development has taken consideration over how to best use the site, and does not seem to impact negatively on neighbouring residential dwellings.

c) Access: The Parish Council is satisfied that the proposed development does not seem to pose any problems in relation to access in and out of the site.'
Mendip D.C. Decisions
Application Number: 2019/0241/TCA Date of Application: 5th February 2019 Application Type: Works/Felling Trees in a CA PROPOSAL: Proposed works to a tree in a conservation area:- Elder Tree - Cut branch back on east side of tree to balance the shape. LOCATION: Denver House Old Ditch Westbury Sub Mendip Wells BA5 1HN: DECISION: TPO Not Required (No Objection) 
Application Number: 2019/0037/TCA Date of Application: 10th January 2019 Application Type: Works/Felling Trees in a CA PROPOSAL: T1 Remove one prunus Tree LOCATION: Cross House Crow Lane Westbury Sub Mendip Wells BA5 1HB DECISION: TPO Not Required (No Objection) 
Application Number: 2019/0068/TCA Date of Application: 17th January 2019 Application Type: Works/Felling Trees in a CA PROPOSAL: Proposed works to a tree in a conservation area:- T1 - Willow - Remove all branches back to the trunk. LOCATION: Ash Tree Farm Old Ditch Westbury Sub Mendip Wells BA5 1HN  DECISION: TPO Not Required (No Objection) 
Application Number: 2018/2774/FUL Date of Application: 21st November 2018 Application Type: Full Application PROPOSAL: Proposed erection of a stand-alone residential annexe. LOCATION: The Homestead Hannahs Lane Westbury Sub Mendip Wells BA5 1JD PARISH: Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council DECISION: Refusal 
Enforcement Correspondence updates
Caravan at Lynchcombe Lane: Clerk reported that the Mendip District Council Enforcement Team have written to the landowner, who has one month's notice to respond.

There was discussion over whether the Enforcement Team might have visited the wrong location and contacted a different owner.
Action: Clerk to contact the relevant Enforcement Officer to clarify whether they had visited to correct location, and to further liaise with the Enforcement Team.

Shamrock Stables: Clerk reported that work towards compiling a dossier of evidence and correspondence in relation to public nuisance (dangerous dogs, noise, effluent discharge) is ongoing. Clerk reported that a new Certificate of Lawful Use has been submitted and (having received the hard copy documents five days after dated letter) the end of consultation date falls in mid-April.
Action: Clerk to request extension on the above consultation until after the May APM and Parish Council meeting.

Action: Should the above extension not be granted, then Clerk to re-state the above public nuisance, environmental pollution and planning use issues and to submit the most recent evidence with a letter. Clerk to send draft letter and evidence to Councillors before sending.

16. Finance
a) Payments to approve
None

b) Other finance matters:
VAT reclaim update: Clerk reported that this is still in progress because VAT details of Defibrillator purchase need to be confirmed.
Action: Clerk to submit VAT reclaim form as soon as possible.
PAYE reconciliation update: Clerk has now made all PAYE payments for financial year 2018-19. The HMRC website is still updating (this may take several days) to reflect these recent payments and display an accurate end-of-year record.

End of financial year matters: Audit
Action: Clerk to liaise with Cllr Isherwood to find a local resident who would be qualified and willing to assist with the annual audit for financial year 2018-19.

Action: Clerk to undertake end-of-finance-year actions and provide a report (including carry-forward amount) at the next meeting.
17. Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended
No reports.

18. Notices 
None.

19. Items for next agenda
Dog bins, Grit bins, Public Nuisance, Stoneleigh abandoned van, Bus Shelter extension, Broadmead Quarry, Broadband, Website, Speed Reduction Measures.

20. Dates of future meetings 
(Wednesdays, Village Hall, 7:30pm unless otherwise stated): 

8 May 2019 (6:00pm Annual Parish Council Meeting)

Future dates to be set at next meeting.
Signature................................................................Date.................
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Clerk – Mathew Cheney




14/02/2019 

87 Belmont Road, Bristol BS6 5AR


Tel: 


Email:  Clerk@westburysubmendip-pc.gov.uk

